
 

Council   

Summons and Agenda 

Date: Thursday 21 July 2022 

 

Time: 6.30 pm 

 

Venue: Council Chamber, Harrow Civic Centre, Station 

Road, Harrow, HA1 2XY 

All Councillors are hereby summoned to attend the 

Council Meeting for the transaction of the business set 

out. 

 
 

 
 

                                                                                                                       Hugh Peart 
Director of Legal and Governance Services 

Despatch Date:  [Wednesday 13 July 2022] 
 

Scan this code for the electronic agenda: 
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Useful Information 

Joining the Meeting virtually 

The meeting is open to the public and can be viewed online at 
www.harrow.gov.uk/virtualmeeting  

Attending the Meeting in person 

Directions to the Civic Centre can be found at: www.harrow.gov.uk/contact.  It is accessible 
to people with special needs, with accessible toilets and lifts to the meeting rooms.  If you 
have specific requirements, please contact the officer listed on the front page of this 
agenda. 
 
You will be admitted on a first-come-first basis and directed to seats. 

Please:  

(1) Take a Covid 19 test before travelling and do not attend in person if you test positive.    

(2) Wear a face covering and use the provided hand sanitiser. 

(3) Stay seated.  

(4) Access the meeting agenda online at Browse meetings - Council – Harrow Council 

(5) Put mobile devices on silent.  

(6) Follow instructions of the Security Officers. 

(7) Advise Security on your arrival if you are a registered speaker. 

Filming / recording  

This meeting may be recorded or filmed, and if you choose to attend, you will be deemed to 
have consented to this.  Any recording may be published on the Council website. 
 

Agenda publication date:  Wednesday 13 July 2022 

http://www.harrow.gov.uk/virtualmeeting
http://www.harrow.gov.uk/contact
https://moderngov.harrow.gov.uk/ieListMeetings.aspx?CId=288&Year=0
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Prayers  

Monsignor Vincent G Brady of St Luke’s Church, Pinner, will open the meeting with 
Prayers. 
 

1. Council Minutes    (Pages 9 - 20) 

That the minutes of the Annual Council Meeting held on 26 May 2022 be taken as read 
and signed as a correct record. 
 

2. Declarations of Interest     

To receive declarations of disclosable pecuniary or non pecuniary interests, arising from 
business to be transacted at this meeting, from all Members of the Council. 
 

3. Procedural Motions     

To receive and consider any procedural motions by Members of the Council in relation to 
the conduct of this Meeting.  Notice of such procedural motions, received after the 
issuing of this Summons, will be tabled. 
 

4. Petitions     

To receive any petitions to be presented: 
 
(i) by a representative of the petitioners; 
(ii) by a Councillor, on behalf of petitioners;  
(iii) by the Mayor, on behalf of petitioners.  
 

5. Petition - Stop Closure of Harrow Viewpoint Car Park     

A petition containing over 2,000 signatures has been received and has the following 
terms: 
 
“Harrow Council have decided to close Harrow View Point car park from 6pm. This will 
not only effect all dog walkers / walkers who have used this space for decades but will 
also effect the pub The Case Is Altered which has bought life back to the area and made 
it a family friendly place for people to visit. The pub was previously shut for over 2 years 
which bought problems to the area where anti social behaviour started from. When the 
pub opened it stopped people from using the car park inappropriately. The closure of the 
car park will affect the pub and could potentially lead to closure ! Are they planning more 
flats ?? Harrow doesn’t need anymore flats and it would be a shame to lose such a 
beautiful part of Historic Harrow. There will also be severe traffic issues when the car 
park closes as people will start to park their cars on the road and this could be 
hazardous. 
 
Sign this petition to help save a beautiful part of Harrow.” 
 
A representative of the petitioners will read the terms of the petition on behalf of the 
petition signatories.  There is a period of one minute allocated to present.  A period of ten 
minutes is permitted for Members to debate the Petition terms and issues. 
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Following discussion, the Council may choose to refer the petition to the Cabinet, a 
Committee or Corporate Director to consider the matter, taking into account the views 
expressed by Council. 
 

6. Petition - Reinstate the right for people to visit Old Redding Viewpoint and The 
Case is Altered Pub     

A petition containing over 2,000 signatures has been received and has the following 
terms: 

“This petition is for Harrow Council to either increase the hours of operation of the car 
park until 11:30 pm as per their off-street parking places public notice and/or remove the 
double yellow lines which are now on both sides of the entire length of the road. The 
actions of Harrow Council have not considered the needs of Harrows’ residents and are 
discriminatory, unreasonable and show a complete disregard for the small business that 
operates from The Case is Altered. The Case is Altered relies on people being able to 
visit the area by car and Harrow Council have gone to great lengths to ensure that is no 
longer possible after 4 pm. 

We the undersigned, request that Harrow Council increase the hours of operation of our 
public car park until 11:30 pm as per Harrow Council's public notice and/or remove the 
unnecessary double yellow lines in order to save The Case is Altered from closure.” 
 
A representative of the petitioners will read the terms of the petition on behalf of the 
petition signatories.  There is a period of one minute allocated to present.  A period of ten 
minutes is permitted for Members to debate the Petition terms and issues. 
 
Following discussion the Council may choose to refer the petition to the Cabinet, a 
Committee or Corporate Director to consider the matter, taking into account the views 
expressed by Council. 
 

7. Public Questions     

A period of up to 15 minutes is allowed for members of the public to ask questions of 
members of the Executive, Portfolio Holders and Chairs of Committees, of which notice 
has been received no later than 3.00 pm two clear working days prior to the day of this 
Meeting.  Any such questions received will be tabled. 
 

8. Leader and Portfolio Holder Announcements     

To receive a presentation from the Leader of the Council and Portfolio Holders on 
business since the last ordinary meeting, followed by a question and answer session.  
The item is allotted 20 minutes. 
 

9. Honorary Alderman    (To Follow) 

Report of the Director of Legal and Governance Services 
 

10. Scrutiny Annual Report 2022    (Pages 21 - 58) 

Recommendation I: Overview and Scrutiny Committee 
   (5 April 2022) 
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11. Outside Body Appointment - Deputy Lord Lieutenant's Committee     

The Conservative Group have notified that they wish to appoint Councillor Jean 
Lammiman in place of Councillor Nitesh Hirani on this Outside Body. 
 

12. Information Report - Remuneration Packages of £100,000 or greater    (To Follow) 
 

13. Questions with Notice     

A period of up to 15 minutes is allowed for asking written questions by Members of 
Council of a member of the Executive or the Chair of any Committee:- 
 
(i) of which notice has been received at least two clear working days prior to the day 

of this Meeting; or 
 
(ii) which relate to urgent matters, and the consent of the Executive Member or 

Committee Chair to whom the question is to be put has been obtained and the 
content has been advised to the Director of Legal and Governance Services by 
12 noon on the day of the Council Meeting. 

 
Any such questions received will be tabled. 
 

14. Motions     

The following Motions have been notified in accordance with the requirements of Council 
Procedure Rule 15, to be moved and seconded by the Members indicated: 
 
(1) Motion opposing Mayor Khan’s ULEZ Expansion 
 
 To be moved by Councillor Paul Osborn and seconded by 

Councillor Marilyn Ashton: 
 
“This Council notes that: 
 

 On 4th March 2022 the Mayor Khan announced his plan to 

expand the Ultra-Low Emission Zone (ULEZ) from its 

current boundary to cover almost all of Greater London, 

including Harrow. These plans would see the ULEZ 

expanded by 29th August 2023. 

 On 25th October 2021, the ULEZ was already expanded to 

18 times its original size. 

 The October 2021 expansion was a significant 

change which took place less than a year ago.  

 The ramifications of this change have not yet been 

fully assessed. 

 The proposed 2023 expansion would mean that those with 

non-compliant vehicles would pay £12.50 per day to drive 

within the ULEZ.  
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 Residents would be forced to pay more to get to work, visit 

friends and family and take advantage of Harrow's local 

businesses and high streets.  

 This will likely cost jobs, damage the social fabric of 

Harrow, and encourage businesses to locate elsewhere. 

 The less well-off are disproportionately penalised.  

 The proposed 2023 expansion is fundamentally unfair on 

those Harrow residents, who would be unable to afford to 

replace their car or pay the £12.50 per day and would thus 

be forced to rely on public transport which is not always 

reliable. 

 The Mayor of London has set aside over £200 million 

towards expanding the ULEZ and related projects. 

 
This Council resolves to:  
 

 Oppose measures to push up the cost of living in Harrow 

by imposing taxes and charges on Harrow residents, who 

rely on their cars and trades vehicles to get about. 

 Call on the Mayor of London to withdraw his unworkable 

and discriminatory ULEZ expansion. 

 Recommend to Mayor Khan that the over £200 million set 

aside for the ULEZ and related projects should be invested 

in more equitable and effective ways of improving 

London’s air quality, such as: 

 A faster upgrade to a zero-emission bus fleet 

 Increasing the roll out of rapid charging points 

 Encouraging more freight consolidation schemes 

 Bringing back the previous Boiler Cashback Scheme to 

encourage Londoners to upgrade their boilers to 

reduce household emissions 

 Financing a generous scrappage scheme to support 

Londoners in replacing their vehicles.” 

  
(2) Cost of Living Emergency in Harrow Motion 
  

To be moved by Councillor David Perry and seconded by 
Councillor Natasha Proctor: 
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“This Council notes that:  

Harrow and its residents are suffering due to a cost of living 
crisis: 

 On 1 April 2022, Ofgem increased the energy price cap by 
54 per cent and this is almost certainly going to increase in 
October. 

 In light of the increased energy price cap, the average 
standard tariff energy bill will increase by £600+ per year 
and the average pre-pay meter energy bills increasing by 
£700+ per year (Ofgem, 2022). 

 On 6 April 2022, the Government increased National 
Insurance by 1.25%, which is projected to cost the 
average Harrow family an additional £108 per year. 

 On 18 May 2022, inflation was confirmed at 9% 

 The escalating cost of fuel is putting huge strain on local 
people simply trying to go about their everyday lives. As of 
12 July, petrol is at an average of 190.65p per litre, while 
diesel is 198.42p per litre. It is expected they will be more 
than £2 per litre by the end of the summer and already are 
in some petrol stations. Filling up a typical family car’s 55-
litre fuel tank with petrol now costs £104.86 on average, 
while it costs £109.13 to do so with diesel.  

 The Government has suspended the pensions ‘triple lock’ 
for 2022/3, meaning that Harrow’s pensioners will see a 
rise of 3.1 per cent this year (instead of 8.3 per cent under 
the triple lock formula). This year, this will cost a Harrow 
pensioner on the full new state pension an average of 
£487, and on the full basic state pension an average of 
£373 (TUC, 2022) 

 In 2021/22 Harrow foodbanks have handed out food 
parcels to thousands of residents on a weekly basis, many 
of whom are families with children. This continues to get 
worse. 

 The recent ‘Covid Additional Relief Fund’ (CARF) and 
‘Household Support Fund’ (HSF) is just not adequate 
enough for the needs of Harrow families and businesses. 
Many will not even qualify for the schemes. 

Council believes: 

Under the current government, people are seeing tax hikes, 
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energy bills soaring and fuel and food prices rising drastically.  

Council resolves: 

 To declare a “Cost of Living Emergency”. 

 Council instructs the Interim Chief Executive, Leader of the 

Council and three local Harrow MPs (Gareth Thomas, Bob 

Blackman and David Simmonds) to collaboratively write to 

the relevant Secretaries of State to express concerns over 

the points raised above along with seeking a meeting to 

discuss local circumstances and argue; 

o Against the changes to the ‘Pension’ Triple Lock, 

o Consider a regular Windfall Tax on energy giants 

supporting residents with ongoing energy bills 

should the Cost of Living Crisis deepen in future 

years. 

o Further duty reductions on fuel at the pumps 

 Endorse the setting up of a local ‘Cost of Living 
Emergency Summit’ to be led by the Leader of the Council 
and Leader of the Opposition, with stakeholders including 
Citizens Advice, Food Banks, Local Trades Unions, 
Chambers of Commerce and invite local MPs to attend to 
discuss how the Council could further support residents in 
the future, work collaboratively, offer further support and 
use its influence to create positive change. 

 Immediately work with all relevant stakeholders in Harrow 
to seek an increase in both CARF and HSF funding.” 

In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 15.6, this Motion is 

moved by the Leader of the Opposition, as it relates to a matter 

within the powers of the Executive, to not stand automatically 

referred to the next meeting of the Executive but shall be dealt 

with as if Council Procedure Rule 15.7.1 applied. 

 
 
Data Protection Act Notice  

The Council will record the meeting and will place the recording on the Council’s website. 
 
[Note:  The questions and answers will not be reproduced in the minutes.] 
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Council (Annual) 

Minutes 

26 May 2022 

 
Present: Councillor Ghazanfar Ali 

 
(The Worshipful the Mayor) 

 Councillor Sasi Suresh 
 

(The Deputy Mayor) 

 

Councillors: Dan Anderson 
David Ashton 
Marilyn Ashton 
Peymana Assad 
Christopher Baxter 
June Baxter 
Philip Benjamin 
Govind Bharadia 
Nicola Blackman 
Simon Brown 
Ramji Chauhan 
Shahania Choudhury 
Salim Chowdhury 
Dean Gilligan 
Matthew Goodwin-Freeman 
Stephen Greek 
Chetna Halai 
Susan Hall 
Graham Henson 
Maxine Henson 
Stephen Hickman 
Nitesh Hirani 
Asif Hussain 
Thaya Idaikkadar 
Ameet Jogia 
 

Rashmi Kalu 
Hitesh Karia 
Eden Kulig 
Kuha Kumaran 
Jean Lammiman 
Jerry Miles 
Vipin Mithani 
Amir Moshenson 
Janet Mote 
Mr Phillip O'Dell 
Paul Osborn 
Mina Parmar 
Varsha Parmar 
Anjana Patel 
Pritesh Patel 
David Perry 
Natasha Proctor 
Kanti Rabadia 
Aneka Shah-Levy 
Rekha Shah 
Norman Stevenson 
Samir Sumaria 
Krishna Suresh 
Yogesh Teli 
Zak Wagman 
 

 

Apologies 
received: 
 

Councillor Kandy Dolor 
Councillor Nitin Parekh 
 

Councillor Dr Antonio Weiss 
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PRAYERS 
 

The meeting opened with Prayers offered by  
Imam Professor Hafiz Muhammad Akram, Harrow Central Mosque. 

 
1. Minute Silence   

 
Members of Council stood and observed a minute silence for the Elaine 
McEachron, Democratic, Electoral and Registration Services Manager, who 
had worked for the Council for over 30 years and had passed away the 
previous week following a short illness. 
 
Members paid tribute to the late Elaine McEachron. 
 

2. Election of Mayor   
 
RESOLVED:  That Councillor Janet Mote be elected Mayor of the London 
Borough of Harrow for the Municipal Year 2022/23. 
 

3. Mayor's Notification of Deputy Mayor   
 
The Worshipful the Mayor, Councillor Janet Mote, notified Council that she 
had appointed Councillor Ramji Chauhan as Deputy Mayor of the London 
Borough of Harrow for the 2022/23 Municipal Year. 
 

4. Appointment of Chaplain   
 
The Mayor confirmed to Council that she had appointed Monsignor Vincent 
G Brady of St Luke’s Church, Pinner, as Chaplain for her Mayoral Year. 
 

5. Return of Councillors and Notification of Members of Political Groups 
including Leader and Deputy Leader of the Opposition Group and Party 
Whips   
 
RESOLVED:  That the return of Councillors elected, their respective 
wards and membership of the respective political groups and the Group 
Officers as contained in the report noted. 
 

6. Civic Functions   
 
RESOLVED:  That the dates of the Civic Functions be noted. 
 

7. Declarations of Interest   
 
There were no declarations of interest made by Members. 
 

8. Procedural Motions   
 
There were no procedural motions. 
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9. Council Minutes   
 
RESOLVED:  That the minutes of the ordinary meeting held on 24 February 
2022 and the two Extraordinary meetings held on 17 May 2022 be taken as 
read and signed as correct records. 
 

10. Committee Memberships   
 
RESOLVED:  That 
 
(i) the determination of the allocation of places on the Council’s 

Committees in accordance with the ‘political balance’ rules in the 
Local Government and Housing Act 1989 be agreed and Members 
be appointed to them, in accordance with the notification from 
Political Groups; 
 

(ii) the establishment and terms of reference of all of the Council’s 
Committees and other bodies contained in the Supplemental 
Summons agreed. 

 
11. Appointment of representatives to Outside Bodies   

 
RESOLVED:  That, subject to noting that Councillor David Ashton be 
appointed to the London CIV, the Outside Body appointments for the 
Municipal Year 2022/23 be approved, as set out in the Appendix to these 
minutes. 
 

12. Dispensation for Members of Council   
 
RESOLVED:  That, under Section 33 of the Localism Act 2011, all 
Councillors be granted a dispensation for the following categories of 
business allowing them to participate in consideration of these matters 
at meetings of the Council until the next local elections in May 2026: 
 
1. General Dispensations to allow a Councillor to stay, speak and 

vote in relation to:  
 

a) Setting of Council Housing rent levels and approving the 
Housing Revenue Account where the Councillor (or 
spouse/partner) held a tenancy or lease with the Council; 

 
b) Overarching budget reports where the Councillor (or 

spouse/partner) received housing benefit;  
 

c) Agreeing allowances, travelling expenses, payments or 
indemnities for Councillors;  

 
d) Setting the Council Tax or a Precept;  
 
e) Overarching budget reports where the Councillor (or 

spouse/partner) received adult social care support. 
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2. General Dispensation for a Member to stay, speak but not to vote: 
 

In relation to decisions on Council Tax Support where a 
Councillor (or spouse/partner) was in receipt of Council Tax 
Benefit.  

 
3. General Dispensation for a Councillor not to have their private 

address published on the Council’s website where they so 
request of the Monitoring Officer. 

 
13. Dates of Council Meetings 2022/23   

 
RESOLVED:  That the dates of the following Council meetings be 
confirmed: 
 
21 July 2022 
29 September 2022 
24 November 2022 
23 February 2023 
18 May 2023 (Annual) 
 

(Close of Meeting:  All business having been completed, the Mayor declared 
the meeting closed at 8.28 pm). 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

14



Appendix 

Outside Body and Lead Member Appointments 2022/23  

 

 Name of body / 
Lead Member role 

No. reps. 
Proposed Appointee  

(for 2022/23) 

Proposed Deputies 
where applicable 

(for 2022/23) 

(Brent and Harrow) Trading 
Standards Joint Advisory 
Board 

3  
(+ 3  

deputies) 

1.  Cllr Anjana Patel 
2.  Cllr Norman Stevenson 
3.  Cllr Krishna Suresh 

1.  Cllr Stephen Greek 
2.  Cllr Nicola 

Blackman 
3.  Cllr Phillip O’Dell 

Association for Public 
Service Excellence (APSE)  

1 
1.  Cllr Phillip O’Dell  

N/A 

Bentley Priory Nature 
Reserve Management 
Committee 
Appointment from May 2022 
for a 4-year term 

4 

1.  Cllr Marilyn Ashton 
2.  Cllr Zak Wagman 
3.  Cllr Peymana Assad 
4.  Cllr Aneka Shah-Levy 

N/A 

Capital Letters (London) 
Limited (‘Capital Letters’) 
Boroughs’ Representative 
Body (BRB) 

1 
(Housing 

PH) 

1.  Cllr Mina Parmar N/A 

Central and North West 
London NHS Foundation 
Trust  
Appointment from May 2022 
for a 3-year term  

1 

1.  Cllr Pritesh Patel N/A 

Deputy Lord Lieutenant's 
Committee  

4 
(+ Mayor) 

1.  Cllr Janet Mote 
2.  Cllr Nitesh Hirani 
3.  Cllr Anjana Patel  
4.  Cllr Krishna Suresh 
5.  Cllr Ghazanfar Ali 

N/A 

Edward Harvist Charity 
Appointment from May 2022 
for a 4-year term  

1 1.  Cllr Pritesh Patel N/A 

Greater Stanmore Country 
Park Management 
Committee 
Appointment from May 2022 
for a 4-year term 

2 Majority 
Party 

1 Opposition 

1.  Cllr Ameet Jogia 
2.  Cllr Marilyn Ashton 
3.  Cllr Kandy Dolor 

N/A 

Harrow Association of 
Disabled People 
Appointment from May 2022 
for a 2-year term 

2 

1.  Cllr Norman Stevenson 
2.  Cllr Ghazanfar Ali  

N/A 

Harrow Citizens' Advice 
Bureau 

1 Majority 
Party 

1 Opposition 

1.  Cllr Jean Lammiman 
2.  Cllr Eden Kulig 

N/A 

Harrow Cycle Hub 1 

1. Cllr Paul Osborn N/A 
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 Name of body / 
Lead Member role 

No. reps. 
Proposed Appointee  

(for 2022/23) 

Proposed Deputies 
where applicable 

(for 2022/23) 

Harrow Heritage Trust 
Executive Committee 

3 
1.  Cllr Janet Mote 
2.  Cllr June Baxter 
2.  Cllr Ghazanfar Ali 

N/A 

Harrow in Europe 
Committee 

5 

1.  Cllr Jean Lammiman 
2.  Cllr Norman Stevenson 
3.  Cllr Ramji Chauhan 
4.  Cllr Dan Anderson 
5.  Cllr Eden Kulig 

N/A 

Harrow Nature 
Conservation Forum 

2 

1.  Cllr Norman Stevenson  
2.  Cllr Kandy Dolor 

N/A 

Harrow on the Hill Forum 

6 
(2 ward 

members    
3 group 

members) 

1.  Cllr Stephen Hickman 
2.  Cllr Eden Kulig 
 
1.  Cllr Marilyn Ashton 
2.  Cllr Chris Baxter 
3.  Cllr Rashmi Kalu 

N/A 

Harrow Safer 
Neighbourhood Board 

1 rep and 
deputy from 
each group 
(Community 
Safety PH) 
Shadow) 

1.  Cllr Anjana Patel 
2.  Cllr Kandy Dolor 

N/A 

Harrow Strategic 
Development Partnership  

2 members 
1. Cllr Stephen Greek 
2. Cllr Kanti Rabadia 

 

Harrow Weald Common 
Board of Conservators 
Appointment from May 2022 
for a 4-year term 

5  
(3 Ward 

Members + 
2 (1 from 

each Group) 

1.  Cllr Pritesh Patel 
2.  Cllr Ramji Chauhan 
3.  Cllr Stephen Greek 
4.  Cllr Marilyn Ashton 
5.  Cllr Kandy Dolor 

N/A 

Homes Limited 
2 

(Ward Cllrs) 
1.  Cllr Graham Henson 
2.  Cllr Maxine Henson 

N/A 

John Pardoe Charity 4 

1.  Cllr Philip Benjamin 
2.  Cllr Jean Lammiman 
3.  Cllr Dan Anderson 
4.  Vacancy 

N/A 

Joint Health Overview and 
Scrutiny Committee (Chair 
and Vice-Chair of Health 
and Social Care Scrutiny 
Sub-Committee) 

2 

1.  Cllr Chetna Halai 
2.  Cllr Rekha Shah 

N/A 
 

LBH Bus & Highways 
Liaison Meeting 

4 
(from 

different 
groups) 

1.  Cllr Ameet Jogia 
2.  Cllr Anjana Patel 
3.  Cllr Jerry Miles  
4.  Cllr Asif Hussain 

N/A 
   
   
   

LBH Rail Liaison Meeting 

4 
(from 

different 
groups) 

1.  Cllr Ameet Jogia 
2.  Cllr Anjana Patel 
3.  Cllr Jerry Miles  
4.  Cllr Phillip O’Dell 
 

N/A 
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 Name of body / 
Lead Member role 

No. reps. 
Proposed Appointee  

(for 2022/23) 

Proposed Deputies 
where applicable 

(for 2022/23) 

League of Friends of 
Northwick Park Hospital  

1  
(+ 1 deputy) 

1.  Cllr Matthew Goodwin-
Freeman 

1. Vacancy 

Lee Valley Regional Park 
Authority  
Appointment from 1 July 
2021 for a 4-year term to 30 
June 2025 

1  1.  Cllr Paul Osborn N/A 

Local Government 
Association - General 
Assembly Meetings 

4 
(+ 4 

deputies) 

1.  Cllr Paul Osborn 
2.  Cllr Marilyn Ashton 
3.  Cllr David Perry 
4.  Cllr Natasha Proctor  

1.  Cllr Stephen Greek 
2.  Cllr Chris Baxter 
3.  Vacancy 
4.  Vacancy 

Local Government 
Information Unit 

1 1. Cllr Stephen Greek N/A 

London CIV  1 (+ 1 
deputy) 

1.  Cllr David Ashton 1.  Vacancy 

London Councils' 
Arts/Culture, Tourism, Sport 
and Leisure Lead Member  

1 1.  Cllr Jean Lammiman N/A 

London Councils' Children 
and Young People including 
Safeguarding, Schools, 
Education and Children’s 
Social Care Lead Member  

1  1.  Cllr Hitesh Karia N/A 

London Councils' 
Communities, 
Empowerment and 
Inclusion Lead Member 

1 1.  Vacancy N/A 

London Councils' Crime and 
Public Protection Lead 
Member 

1  1.  Cllr Anjana Patel N/A 

London Councils' 
Devolution and Levelling Up 
lead Member 

1 1.  Cllr Paul Osborn  

London Councils' Digital 
and Connectivity Lead 
Member 

1 1.  Cllr Stephen Greek N/A 

London Councils' Economic 
Development/Business 
Lead Member 

1 1.  Cllr Norman Stevenson N/A 

London Councils' 
Environmental Issues Lead 
Member 

1 1.  Cllr Anjana Patel  

London Councils' Finance 
and Corporate Services 
Lead Member 

1  1.  Cllr David Ashton N/A 

London Councils' Grants 
Committee (Associated 
Joint Committee) 
NB: must all be Cabinet 

Members 
 

 
1                  

(+ 4 
deputies) 

1.  Cllr Jean Lammiman 

1.  Cllr Paul Osborn 
2.  Cllr Marilyn Ashton 
3.  Cllr Anjana Patel 
4.  Cllr David Ashton  
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 Name of body / 
Lead Member role 

No. reps. 
Proposed Appointee  

(for 2022/23) 

Proposed Deputies 
where applicable 

(for 2022/23) 

London Councils' Greater 
London Employment Forum 
NB: Member responsible for 

human resources 

1                  
(+ 1 deputy) 

1.  Cllr David Ashton 1.  Cllr Stephen Greek 

London Councils' Health 
and Social Care including 
Adult Services Lead 
Member  

1  1.  Cllr Pritesh Patel N/A 

London Councils' Housing 
and Regeneration Lead 
Member 

1  1.  Cllr Marilyn Ashton N/A 

London Councils' Leaders' 
Committee (s101 Joint 
Committee) 

1                  
(+ 2 

deputies) 

1.  Cllr Paul Osborn 1.  Cllr Marilyn Ashton 
2.  Cllr David Ashton 

London Councils' Planning/ 
Infrastructure/Development 
Lead Member 

1                   1.  Cllr Marilyn Ashton N/A 

London Councils' Skills and 
Employment Lead Member  

1 1.  Cllr Norman Stevenson N/A 

London Councils' Transport 
& Environment Committee 
(Associated Joint 
Committee) 
NB: Usually Lead Member 

for transport or 
environment 

1                  
(+ 4 

deputies) 

1.  Cllr Anjana Patel 1.  Cllr Paul Osborn 
2.  Cllr David Ashton 
3.  Cllr Marilyn Ashton  
4.  Vacancy 

London Councils' Young 
People's Education and 
Skills Board (YPES) 

1 from each 
party 

1.  Cllr Hitesh Karia 
2.  Cllr Stephen Hickman 

 

London Road Safety 
Council  

2  
1.  Cllr Anjana Patel 
2.  Cllr Jerry Miles 

N/A 

London Youth Games 
 

1  
 
1.  Cllr Jean Lammiman 

 
N/A 

Mayor of Harrow's Charity 
Fund Trustees  

3                  
(+ 4 

Burgesses) 

1.  Cllr Jean Lammiman 
2.  Cllr Ramji Chauhan 
3.  Cllr Sasi Suresh 
Burgesses: 
1.  Mrs G Branch 
2.  Mrs B Cripps 
3.  Vacancy  
4.  Vacancy   

N/A 

Middlesex Guildhall 
Collection and Trust Fund 

3  
1.  Cllr Jean Lammiman 
2.  Cllr Ramji Chauhan 
3.  Cllr Vacancy 

N/A 

Newable Ltd (formerly 
Greater London Enterprise 
Ltd) 

1 1.  Cllr Norman Stevenson N/A 

Relate London North West 1 
1.  Cllr Jean Lammiman 
2.  Vacancy 

N/A 

 

Reserve Forces and Cadets 
Association for Greater 
London 

1 
1.  Cllr Nicola Blackman 
 

N/A 
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 Name of body / 
Lead Member role 

No. reps. 
Proposed Appointee  

(for 2022/23) 

Proposed Deputies 
where applicable 

(for 2022/23) 

Sir John Wolstenholme 
Charity 

2 
1.  Cllr Philip Benjamin 
2.  Cllr Dan Anderson 

N/A 

 

Standing Advisory Council 
for Religious Education 
(SACRE) 

3 
(+3 

deputies) 

1.  Cllr Janet Mote 
2.  Cllr Salim Chowdhury 
3.  Cllr Sasi Suresh 

1.  Cllr David Ashton 
2.  Cllr Hitesh Karia 
3.  Cllr Antonio Weiss 

Victoria Hall Trust 
Appointment from May 2022 
for a 4-year term 

1 1.  Cllr Ghazanfar Ali N/A 

West House and Heath 
Robinson Museum Trust 

1 1.  Cllr Paul Osborn N/A 

West London Alliance  
1 (Leader 

only)  
1.  Cllr Paul Osborn N/A 

West London Waste 
Authority 

1 1.  Cllr Anjana Patel N/A 
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Overview and Scrutiny 

Committee  

Minutes 

5 April 2022 

Present:   

Chair: Councillor Sachin Shah  

Councillors: Dan Anderson 

Jeff Anderson 

Sarah Butterworth 

Stephen Greek 

 

Jean Lammiman 

Janet Mote 

Kanti Rabadia 

Chloe Smith 

 

Apologies 

received: 

 

 

Councillor Ajay Maru 

 

  

 

 

RESOLVED ITEMS 

210. Scrutiny Annual Report 2022   

The Committee was presented the Scrutiny Annual Report for 2021-2022, as 

developed by the Scrutiny Leadership Group which comprised of the chairs and vice-

chairs of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee and its sub-committees, and the 

Scrutiny Lead members. 

 

The Chair asked the committee for their comments on the report, which were as 

follows: 

 A Member of the Committee thanked the Chair for steering the Committee over 
the past 4 years and noted that the Committee could be proud of the work that 
had been conducted by the Committee, particularly during the pandemic and 
the circumstance this presented. They noted that the level of scrutiny had been 
very good and believed that good work had been done for the people of Harrow. 
 

23



 

 A Member of the Committee commended the good work that had been done 
and raised that they hoped that scrutiny over the business elements of the 
Harrow Strategic Development Partnership would continue to be a priority of 
the Committee.  
 

 A Member of the Committee highlighted how effective scrutiny had been and 
thanked the Members for their proactive approach. Thanks was given to 
Officers that the report included the remembrance of Members who had 
recently sadly passed away. Thanks was also given to Officers who produced 
the report.  
 

 A Member of the Committee gave thanks to the Chair and Vice Chair for how 
they managed the Committee and how it demonstrated effective cross-party 
work. Thanks was also given to officer involved with the Committee. 
 

 Other Members of the Committee also gave their thanks to all those involved 
with the Committee and the work that had been achieved.  
 

 A Moment had been taken to give thanks to those Members involved in scrutiny 
who had sadly passed away over the past year and thanked them for all their 
contributions.  
 

 The Chair noted that a workplan would be agreed by the new Committee, but 
recommendations for areas of future scrutiny had been made.  

 

Resolved to RECOMMEND:(To Council)  

That the Scrutiny Annual Report 2021-2022 be endorsed. 
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T his report marks the end of another 
four-year cycle of scrutinising the 
Administration of Harrow Council. From 

2018 – 2022, we strived to make sure that 
Harrow’s scrutiny function was at the centre of 
decision-making at the Council. 

The focus on scrutiny among officers and 
councillors has improved decision-making and 
augmented policy formation. We continued 
to influence the issues that matter most to 
residents and asked that the Executive use 
us constructively and proactively as a ‘critical 
friend’ and sounding board.

The work of the Overview and Scrutiny 
Committee, its two sub-committees 
(Performance and Finance, and Health and 
Social Care), call-in committees, scrutiny reviews 
and scrutiny leads have investigated and 
reviewed some of the biggest issues facing the 
Council and Harrow residents. 

Some of the key highlights have included: 
in-depth reviews into the Council’s budget; 
issues pertaining to increasing homelessness; 
maintaining healthcare provision; youth 
violence; community safety; maintenance of 
the borough’s highways; the Council’s ten-
year priorities for the borough and its largest 
regeneration programme to date, as well as 
the Council and local partners’ response to and 
recovery from the pandemic.

From March 2020, our work was impacted 
by the Covid-19 pandemic and in response 
to the ongoing situation, we recalibrated 
our work plan to enable some flexibility. This 
meant focusing on essential issues including 
the condition of Council housing, licensing 
and enforcement processes, access to primary 
care services, personal safety, the Council’s IT 
Modernisation Programme, a review of its work 
on race, diversity and inclusion, and progress 
against the priorities in its 10-year Borough Plan.

FOREWORD

1

Cllr Sachin Shah
Chair, Overview and Scrutiny

Cllr Stephen Greek
Vice-Chair, Overview and Scrutiny

1: FOREWORD 27
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During this municipal cycle, we have continued 
to closely scrutinise the development of the 
borough’s regeneration programme, specifically 
through the new Harrow Strategic Development 
Partnership (HSDP) and its move to new 
premises and associated finances. We created 
a new structure and process for ensuring that 
all aspects of the programme were reviewed in 
extensive detail and achieved through a series 
of preliminary informal and formal meetings 
before the signing of contracts with the 
Council’s new development partner – Wates - in 
late 2021.This contemporary approach brought 
together members across both parties to share 
their expertise and experience of the scrutiny 
process. We take great pride in having achieved 
this cross-party cooperation. 

Over the past four years, we have been 
privileged to be able to meet, visit and hear 
from people impacted by issues and we 

heard first-hand the perspectives of Harrow’s 
residents. This subsequently reflected the 
real-life experiences back to policy makers and 
aimed to shine a light on the impact that policy 
decisions, service reductions and budget cuts 
have on our residents.

We are also extremely grateful to all of the 
Councillors, past and present, who have 
contributed to the work of the Scrutiny 
Leadership Group during this municipal cycle, 
including Cllr Jeff Anderson, who chaired the 
Overview and Scrutiny Committee from 2018-
2019. 

We would also like to thank members, officers, 
partners and residents who have contributed to 
our scrutiny work over the past four years. We 
appreciate the time and effort you have given 
and the skills and expertise you have brought to 
the table.

1: FOREWORD 28
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2

2: OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

Our role

As always, our vision for scrutiny in Harrow has 
been ‘cross-party investigation of issues and 
decisions that are important to residents’. This 
guides the development of our work programme 
and ensures a balance between holding the council 
administration and health partners to account, as 
well as investigating and influencing the Council 
and partners’ approaches to issues of concern to 
residents.

The Council’s scrutiny function is driven forward by 
the Scrutiny Leadership Group, made up of the chairs 
and vice-chairs of the committees and the scrutiny 
leads, whose work and achievements are highlighted 
in this report. The Scrutiny Leadership Group provides 
strategic direction to the scrutiny function and helps 
to ensure that we maintain an effective focus for our 
work, acting as a critical friend to the Council and 
influencing key decisions. Meetings are held bi-
monthly and they bring together the feedback from 
scrutiny leads on progress in their different service 
areas. Appendix 1 on page 22 lists all the issues we 
have considered through our committee work.

During 2021-2022, our work continued to be 
dominated by the Covid-19 pandemic, the local 
response and related issues. Our Scrutiny Work 
Programme was revised accordingly so we could 
focus our efforts on the big issues for the Council 
and Harrow more widely. We remained on track to 
deliver robust scrutiny of the major issues detailed in 
our Work Programme for the final year of the current 
municipal cycle. 

Cllr Sachin Shah – Chair, Overview and 
Scrutiny Committee
Cllr Stephen Greek – Vice-Chair, Overview 
and Scrutiny Committee

OVERVIEW AND 
SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

29
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The committee met a total of nine times, during 
which various priorities were established:  

	� Covid-19 – the impact of the pandemic, 
emergency response, recovery and resilience, 
and the provision of business grants.

	� Regeneration - the setting up of the Harrow 
Strategic Development Partnership for the 
redevelopment of various Council sites, including 
the construction of a new Civic Centre on the 
Peel Road site, has been ongoing throughout 
the past year. We ensured that our scrutiny 
function was properly factored into all decision-
making timetables. We continued to scrutinise its 
progress, governance, budgets and development 
plans for sites across the borough through the 
continuation of informal and formal scrutiny 
meetings.

	� Budget – we continued to scrutinise current 
and future financial challenges faced by the 
Council, and plans to manage budget shortages, 
while ensuring that vital services continue to be 
delivered to residents. Secondly, we have been 
keen to scrutinise the Council’s overall financial 
position to make sure that we (a) avoid the issues 
encountered by Croydon Council and have 
continued to question officers on the health of 
the budget, and (b) highlighted the risks and 
challenges of using Council reserves to balance 
the budget, as set in the Mid-Term Financial 
Strategy, which was approved by the Council in 
February 2022. 

	� The Council’s Accommodation Strategy and the 
impact on staff and services for residents, as a 
result of the move from the Civic Centre to re-
developed premises in Wealdstone.

	� Race equality, diversity and inclusion - in 
2021, the Council commissioned an internal 
Independent Race Review of the Council’s role 
as an employer. A cross-party working group 
was set up to provide feedback on the Review 
and monitor outcomes of the Council’s new Race 
Action Plan. 

	� Community Safety – we continued to highlight 

It’s been both a privilege and honour 
to have chaired the Overview and 
Scrutiny Committee over the past 

three years. 

While Covid-19 continued to present 
challenges during 2021-2022, the 
Committee was able to hold the 

Council’s executive to account on a 
range of matters, including its work 

on race, diversity and inclusion, 
its financial position, as well as 

continuing to undertake a detailed 
review of the borough’s regeneration 

programme – one of the most 
significant decisions the Council has 
taken in over a decade and one that 

impacts both staff and residents.

The scrutiny process overall has 
been strengthened, with increased 

opportunities and a willingness 
among members to work 

collaboratively and collectively, 
leading to improved accountability 

on the Council’s part.

I am very proud of the work and 
impact of the Overview and Scrutiny 

Committee during this municipal 
cycle.

Cllr Sachin Shah, Chair, Overview 
and Scrutiny Committee  

““
““
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the importance of implementing personal 
safety measures across the borough.

	� Enforcement and licensing - we scrutinised 
the approach taken on enforcement by the 
team during the last 12 months, reviewing 
planning, fly-tipping and enforcement of 
Public Protection Notices among other 
issues.

	� The Council’s 10-year Borough Plan, 
published in early 2020 – we reviewed the 
progress and achievements against the 
Council’s eight key priorities and highlighted 
the need for benchmarking to help measure 
progress and opportunities to review 
lessons learned from the pandemic.

During 2021/2022, we met twice with the 
Leader of the Council and the Chief Executive 
for a question and answer session to consider 
the budget proposals and strategic direction of 
the Council (in July 2021 and January 2022). We 
are grateful for the information shared. 

Recommendations for a 
future work programme 

Our main recommendation for a future 
work programme would be to align the 
work of Scrutiny with the priorities of the 
Borough Plan, and to support input and 
engagement to future strategies from 
residents and community partners.
Key issues for the scrutiny function should 
include:

	� reviewing the impact of the pandemic 
on residents and lessons learned

	� challenges in relation to health and 
social care and access to services

	� community safety and personal safety 
priorities

	� economic recovery and  development
	� the Council’s commitment to race 

equality (and the broader Equality, 
Diversity and Inclusion agenda) and 
creating a diverse workforce

	� the Council’s ability to effectively 
measure progress and performance 

In addition to this, we will need to look at 
the ongoing challenge of balancing the 
Council’s budget as well as continuing 
scrutiny of its overall modernisation 
plan, its move to new premises and the 
regeneration plans under the Harrow 
Strategic Development Partnership (HSDP). 

We hope, like so many other people, that 
the scrutiny function is able to return to 
some form of normality as soon as possible, 
and it will be Scrutiny’s responsibility to 
know what that means for the Council and 
Harrow residents.

I’ve really enjoyed my time being a 
part of the Overview and Scrutiny 

Committee. The role has provided me 
the opportunity to take on board issues 
raised by residents, look at them in more 
detail and understand the ‘nuts and bolts’ 
of key council priorities and shine a light 
on the impact of decisions on residents. 

Helping the Council to recognise the 
value that the Overview and Scrutiny 
Committee can bring has been a truly 

rewarding experience.”

Cllr Stephen Greek, Vice-Chair, 
Overview and Scrutiny Committee 

““
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Key Highlights of this 
Municipal Cycle 

A key highlight of our work over the past 
four years was the launch of a cross-party 

commission looking into the roll-out of 
Universal Credit in Harrow and what practical 
support was available to our residents. 
We highlighted the inequalities faced by 
residents that did not have digital access and 
recommended that targeted support was made 

Our role
As members of the Performance and Finance Scrutiny Sub-Committee, it is our role to challenge 
and scrutinise the council and its partners’ performance against priorities in terms of finance, 
operational delivery and service provision. It is imperative that the scrutiny is performed in a 
constructive manner that is apolitical, is focused on improving the council’s performance and 
most importantly, ensures the provision of efficient services that are considered value-for-money 
for the taxpayer.

PERFORMANCE AND FINANCE 
SCRUTINY SUB-COMMITTEE

3

3: PERFORMANCE AND FINANCE SCRUTINY SUB-COMMITTEE

Cllr Kiran Ramchandani – Chair, Performance and Finance Sub-Committee
Cllr Pritesh Patel – Vice-Chair, Performance and Finance Sub-Committee
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available to people struggling with completing 
the online application form. 

We brought to the Council’s attention issues 
with the distribution of COVID grants to 
businesses. 

We also helped influence decisions around 
the Council’s procurement processes while  
simultaneously ensuring the payment of the 
London Living Wage to staff and by Council 
contractors. 

The focus of our work over 
the past year

Ordinarily, our attention is split between 
performance and finance. However, the 
corporate performance monitoring framework 
has had to be suspended for an indefinite 
period while organisational effort shifted 
to deal with the pandemic (although it is 
recognised that the Council moved to a Covid 
Gold performance reporting process during 
the pandemic). Furthermore, whilst our priority 
has been to scrutinise finance, examining the 
Council’s performance will be a key priority 
moving forward.

At the start of the pandemic, we held a joint 
scrutiny meeting, which brought together 
members of the Overview & Scrutiny group and 
its sub-committees to consider the Council’s 
response, focusing on looking at the pandemic 
through different lenses and perspectives and 
how we look after residents.

The impact and value of our 
scrutiny

Through the Performance and Finance Sub-
Committee, where the Director of Finance and 
Cabinet member for Finance regularly met to 
report on progress and be held accountable, 
a space was provided for more robust scrutiny 
processes. Through undertaking in-depth 
scrutiny, we have continued to hold the 
Administration to account on financial matters, 
ensuring robust governance processes. This was 
exemplified most clearly through the meetings 
of the Performance and Finance Committee in 
December 2021 and a special Overview and 
Scrutiny Committee held in January 2022 to 
review the Council’s financial position.

We have maintained pressure on the Executive 
and applied scrutiny on how budgets are set. 

It’s not that you take one subject to scrutinise and it’s done – it’s an ongoing process, 
holding officers to account and checking if things have improved.

 
Cllr Kiran Ramchandani 

Chair, Performance & Finance Committee

““““

3: PERFORMANCE AND FINANCE SCRUTINY SUB-COMMITTEE33
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Our questioning of quarterly budget reports 
has helped highlight deviations from planned 
versus actual performance, and the overall 
health of the organisation from a performance 
and finance perspective.

Recommendations for a 
future work programme  

We will continue to robustly challenge financial 
and budgetary aspects of the regeneration 
scheme and the Council’s finances in general.

As we come out of the pandemic, we need  
to get back to a balance of looking at 
performance as well as finance – we need to 
look across the board and dive deep into areas 

of specific concern. 

There has been an impact on council services due 
to the pandemic. Therefore, questions pertaining 
to the post-pandemic status quo – its impact on 
our different services, what we have learned to 
do, to proceed with our work differently or better 
– have to be asked. We want to take a closer look 
at what is stated within Council plans and what 
has actually been achieved.
 
A watching brief should include a review of 
the performance of our contact centre which 
has been proactively contacting residents 
during the pandemic and making phone calls 
to check their welfare (which was part of the 
work specifically to support residents who were 
shielding or through Test and Trace).  

3: PERFORMANCE AND FINANCE SCRUTINY SUB-COMMITTEE34
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Our role
As members of the Performance and Finance Scrutiny Sub-Committee, it is our role to challenge 
and scrutinise the council and its partners’ performance against priorities in terms of finance, 
operational delivery and service provision. It is imperative that the scrutiny is performed in a 
constructive manner that is apolitical, is focused on improving the council’s performance and 
most importantly, ensures the provision of efficient services that are considered value-for-money 
for the taxpayer.

Cllr Michael Borio, Cllr Rekha Shah- Chair and the late Cllr Vina Mithani – former Vice- Chair, 
Health and Social Care Sub-Committee
Cllr Dr Lesline Lewinson- current Vice-Chair, Health and Social Care Sub-Committee

Key Highlights of this 
Municipal Cycle 

Over the last four years, the Health and Social 
Care Scrutiny Subcommittee has received 
regular updates from relevant stakeholders 
including representatives of Harrow Council, the 
CCG, London North-West University Healthcare 

NHS Trust, Healthwatch Harrow, CNWL, and 
received regular updates on the work of the  
North-West London Joint Health Overview and 
Scrutiny Committee (JHOSC). Prior to Covid-19, 
two key items of work were undertaken. These 
were: 

	� the Dementia Friendly Housing Scrutiny 
Review, which was  conducted in 2017/18. 

HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE 
SCRUTINY SUB-COMMITTEE

4

4: HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE SCRUTINY SUB-COMMITTEE35
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For the review, we conducted visits and 
pulled together evidence, learning and best 
practice around meeting the health and 
housing needs of an older population with 
dementia, as projections for the number of 
people expected to develop the condition 
increase. In 2018/19, we were able to review 
and input into the Council’s Draft Dementia 
Strategy for 2018-2021, drawing upon the 
evidence and recommendations from our 
Dementia Friendly Housing Scrutiny Review 
of 2017/18. 

	� proposed changes to Walk-in Services in 
Harrow, particularly at the Alexandra Avenue 
Health and Social Care Centre and the Pinn 
Medical Centre. In 2018/19 we also looked 
at the changes to Walk-in Services at both 
these locations, hearing from a range of local 
stakeholders, including the CCG. This resulted 
in changes to the planned removal of Walk-In 
services at the Pinn Medical Centre.

During our time on health scrutiny, we have 
been very grateful for the support of Council 
officers in assisting with the work of the Sub-
Committee - with special thanks to Nahreen 
Matlib and Farah Ikram.

We would like to thank Paul Hewitt, Corporate 
Director of People’s Services, for keeping us well 
briefed on what is happening in the local health 
and social care arena and facilitating many 
of the discussions between scrutiny and NHS 
partner organisations. We very much appreciate 
Paul’s openness to scrutiny and his active role 
within it. Paul has announced his intention to 
retire later this year and we wish him the very 
best in the future. 

The focus of our work over 
the past year
Throughout 2021/22, Covid-19 has continued 

to be a major part of the work of the Health 
and Social Care Scrutiny Sub-Committee as 
we assessed the situation in care homes and 
hospitals, community infection rates and 
testing, and the rollout of the vaccination and 
booster programme. At the same time, we have 
also continued to monitor:

	� the reorganisation of CCGs in North-West 
London into a single CCG,

	� the Mount Vernon Cancer Centre Review
	� the CQC inspection of Northwick Park 

Hospital’s maternity services and A&E 
department in April 2021

4: HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE SCRUTINY SUB-COMMITTEE

As the Chair of the Health and Social 
Care Scrutiny Sub-Committee for 
several years, I have developed an 

extensive interest in this sector. I have 
worked with the CCG, NW University 
Healthcare NHS Trust, Healthwatch 

Harrow, CNWL and also fed back 
regular updates from JHOSC to our 

Scrutiny Committee. 

The scrutiny role has been particularly 
fulfilling and given us opportunities 

to scrutinise work of our local 
stakeholders, hold them to account 

and provide better outcomes for our 
local community when it comes to 

their health and wellbeing.

                  Cllr Rekha Shah, Chair, 
Health and Social Care  

Sub-Committee

““

““
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	� progress on the Integrated Care Partnership 
in Harrow

	� the response to Healthwatch reports on GP 
and primary care access in Harrow

	� the Council’s Adult Social Care Strategy, 
the Mental Health Strategy/Mental Health 
review

	� updates on the work of the NW London 
JHOSC.

As Scrutiny Leads, we have continued to meet 
with relevant stakeholders through our regular 
meetings with the Director of People’s Services 
and the Director of Public Health at Harrow 
Council.

The impact and value of our 
scrutiny
Due to the various lockdowns and Covid-19 
national restrictions, we have continued 
to hold committee meetings remotely in 
2021/22. However,  the Health and Social 
Care Sub-committee Scrutiny has ensured 
that the Council’s response and effectiveness 

of responding to the Covid-19 pandemic in 
Harrow has continued to be monitored. At the 
same time, we ensured that other important 
areas of health in Harrow have continued to be 
scrutinised.

As health scrutiny councillors, we have provided 
a crucial public platform to discuss and seek 
assurance on issues around dealing with and 
responding to the pandemic across health 
and social care partner agencies.  It has also 
been important to us to determine what role 
councillors can play in sharing information 
and the right messages with residents in such 
challenging and unprecedented times. 

We believe that our work on scrutiny will lead 
to improved outcomes for Harrow residents, 
with lessons learned, as we continue to deal 
with Covid-19 in the coming year. We have 
also used the messages highlighted to us by 
NHS colleagues in our own role as community 
leaders, for example around measures to 
prevent the transmission of the Coronavirus and 
challenging misinformation about the benefits 

4: HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE SCRUTINY SUB-COMMITTEE

Health remains a vital concern for us all, and I was pleased to join the Health and Social 
Care Scrutiny Sub-committee in the past two years. There have been a number of 

challenging developments for the provision and delivery of healthcare going forward, 
requiring careful scrutiny. As a qualified nurse, Midwife, Health Visitor and Lecturer in Adult 

Nursing/research, I have an opportunity to contribute constructively on the committee 
from a sound knowledge base, as we examine matters of health and social care that affect 

the people of Harrow.  

Cllr Lesline Lewinson, Vice-Chair, Health and 
Social Care Sub-Committee

““

““
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Throughout my eight years as a 
councillor and serving on the Health and 

Social Care Scrutiny Sub-Committee, 
I have had a long-standing interest 
in health and social care issues. This 

originated in my previous policy work 
in the charity sector, and through my 

own personal family experience in 
recent years dealing with navigating the 

complexities of the social care system 
and related hospital admissions. I have 
therefore welcomed the opportunity 

to be able to scrutinise these decisions 
locally here in Harrow, working on 

behalf of our residents to hold key local 
stakeholders to account and to improve 

health outcomes for our residents.
 

Cllr Michael Borio, Scrutiny Lead, 
Health and Social Care Sub-Committee 

““

““
4: HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE SCRUTINY SUB-COMMITTEE

Recommendations for a 
future work programme

For the third year running, Covid-19 will 
continue to dominate the work of the Health 
and Social Care Scrutiny Subcommittee in 
2022/23.

Recommendations for future work include:
	� the lessons learned from the pandemic, 

how we learn to live with COVID,  the 
potential impact of long Covid on Harrow 
residents

	� health care inequalities in Harrow- which 
have exacerbated through cancelled 
operations and appointments during the 
Covid-19 pandemic 

	� monitoring the reorganisation of CCGs in 
North-West London

	� the implementation of the Mount Vernon 
Cancer Centre Review with its proposed 
relocation to Watford General Hospital

	� plans to expand the chemotherapy unit at 
Northwick Park Hospital

	� assess the impact on Harrow residents 
following the Government’s White Paper on 
Social Care which was finally published in 
December 2021 

We would also wish to see ongoing updates 
from the hospital trust on progressing the 
Maternity Action Plan and making long-term 
improvements to the service, development of 
plans to move St Mark’s from the Northwick 
Park site, as well as continued participation in 
the JHOSC. 

and safety of the vaccination programme.
Our role on the NW London Joint Health 
Overview and Scrutiny Committee has 
meant that Harrow is represented in regional 
discussions with health leaders. For example, 
over the past year, we have scrutinised the 
development of the Integrated Care System, 
the regional response to the pandemic and 
roll out of the vaccination programme, as 
well as proposals for changes to the London 
Ambulance Service, the NHS digital strategy 
and palliative care in NW London. 
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We would like to take this opportunity to pay tribute to two councillor colleagues who were so 
integral to the health scrutiny function and have sadly passed away this year – Councillor Chris 
Mote and Councillor Vina Mithani.

Councillor Vina Mithani was the Vice-Chair of the Health and Social Care Scrutiny Sub-
Committee for many years and we worked closely together to ensure that we were raising and 
pursuing the issues on health and social that mattered most to local people.  Councillor Mithani 
always put forward the perspective of residents, as well as advocating for the workforce – the 
staff delivering such vital services.  Her contribution to the council and scrutiny will be greatly 
missed. 

Councillor Chris Mote was a stalwart of the council. His approach to scrutiny came from a 
position as a passionate councillor who wanted to deliver the best for our communities. His 
knowledge of council and health services was immense, second to none, and this will be greatly 
missed.  

Cllr Vina Mithani Cllr Chris Mote
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PEOPLE SCRUTINY LEADS

Our role 
As scrutiny lead members for the People Directorate, our role is to be a critical friend to the 
organisation and to help residents of Harrow of all ages – from birth to old age. 

Cllr Janet Mote, People Scrutiny Lead; Cllr Jerry Miles, People Scrutiny Lead

Key Highlights of this 
Municipal Cycle 

The key highlights of our work over the past 
four years have regarded the Council’s work 
around youth violence and the incorporation 
of priorities to tackle the issue within its 
overarching Community Safety, Violence 
Vulnerability and Exploitation Strategy, 
published in 2018. 

The focus of our work over 
the past year
In our role, it is so important to go out and meet 
people in the community. However, the onset of 
the pandemic in early 2020 made it difficult to 
do so.

Despite the status quo, we wanted to find out 
what people are doing through other ways and 
get to know all the good things being done for 

5: PEOPLE SCRUTINY LEADS

5
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Harrow residents. 

We have continued to engage regularly with 
Harrow Council’s Corporate Director for People 
Services – Paul Hewitt – and officers working 
across Adult and Children’s Services and 
Public Health, to review progress across the 
directorate, to better understand the challenges.

The focus of our work during 2021- 2022 
included children and youth.  We focused on 
schools, children’s centres, the roll-out of the 
vaccination programme across secondary 
schools and the impact of closures on staff and 
learning.

Since 2020, many of the challenges have been 
Covid-related and its significant impact on adult 
social care, the elderly in care homes and the 
community, schools, children, and their families.  
Council officers, together with service providers 
and borough partners have worked tirelessly 
to support these groups under extremely 
challenging circumstances.

We also want to highlight the superb roll out of 
the Covid-19 vaccination programme in Harrow 
and thank all those involved in protecting 

our most vulnerable residents and wider 
communities.

The pandemic has had an impact on mental 
health – particularly young people in the 
Borough. This was evidenced within the How 
Are You Harrow survey, commissioned by the 
Young Harrow Foundation last summer, which 
captures the views of over 6,000 young people 
in the borough. 

In addition, Harrow has a growing older 
population. Consequently, demand for support 
both within a care setting and at home, 
discharge into the community after a hospital-
stay, coupled with responding to the COVID 
crisis and preventing the spread of the virus 
among residents in care and home settings, 
created significant resource and budgetary 
pressures within Adult Services.

The impact and value of our 
scrutiny
Scrutiny has provided us with a valuable 
oversight of what the Council is doing to 
address the impact of COVID-19 in schools. 
The Council’s vaccination roll-out programme 

Despite the challenges presented over the past few years, community spirit and resilience 
among residents remain strong. We look forward to resuming face-to-face engagement 

and making a difference to people’s lives - young and old.

Cllr Janet Mote 
People Scrutiny Lead

““““
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has been successful. Given our role within 
the community, we were able to bring to the 
attention of the Council a campaign to disrupt 
the take-up of vaccinations. As a result, the 
Council was able to act swiftly to reassure 
residents and reduce barriers to people taking 
up the opportunity to be vaccinated.

Recommendations for a 
future work programme

Looking ahead, we need to continue to monitor 
the consequences of Covid-19 in relation to care 
homes, assess the recruitment and retention 
of care staff and enquire to what extent the 
vaccination programme was successful in 
reducing hospital admissions.

We want to understand further the impact of 
COVID-19 on young people’s mental health 
as well as youth violence and the pressures 
on Adult Social Care, Children’s Services and 
safeguarding children, while simultaneously 
assessing the impact on the Council’s finances.

We want to review progress made through 

engagement with communities in Wealdstone.

The Council’s Regeneration Programme will 
continue to remain a key priority – in particular, 
the closure of the main Civic Centre and the 
relocation of services and staff within Adults 
and Children’s Services across Council buildings.

Further to a review into the maternity unit at 
Northwick Park Hospital, we would recommend 
a review of progress against the improvement 
plan.

One of the best things about 
Scrutiny is that it is cross-party and 
collaborative. We all work together.

Cllr Jerry Miles 
People Scrutiny Lead 

5: PEOPLE SCRUTINY LEADS

““

““
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COMMUNITY SCRUTINY LEADS

Our role
In Community, we look at a wide range of issues; from the environment, libraries, and 
homelessness, to cleanliness, personal safety and roadworks - things that affect residents directly. 
The focus over the past four years has been on Harrow residents and ensuring that the needs of 
the community are considered when decisions are taken that impact their lives.

Community Scrutiny Leads Cllr Jean Lammiman and Cllr Ghazanfar Ali (until 2021)
Community Scrutiny Leads Cllr Jean Lammiman and Cllr Kairul Kareema Marikar (2021- 2022)

The focus of our work over 
the past year

A good part of our focus this year has been on 
housing, homelessness, and enforcement and 
the way in which residents are consulted.

During 2021, the media coverage concerning 
poor social housing conditions and its harm to 
people’s physical and mental health compelled 
us to think about the state of social housing 

within the borough and the importance of 
a healthy living environment. We engaged 
regularly with housing officers to find out more 
and will continue to monitor the situation, 
as well as referring matters to our Cabinet 
colleagues and the Senior management Board. 
 
Our watching brief was around Enforcement 
processes within the Council, specifically Public 
Space Protection Orders, fly-tipping, licencing, 
and planning.  
We worked closely with Enforcement officers 

6
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to review and identify issues within certain 
elements of the function - and ways in which 
the processes could be transformed and 
delivered in a cohesive way that benefit 
residents and businesses.

We reviewed the Council’s new Economic 
Development Strategy to 2030, focusing 
on the Council’s immediate response to the 
impacts of Covid-19 on the community, 
businesses, housing and regeneration plans 
and future objectives to improve skills and job 
opportunities for residents.

The impact and value of our 
scrutiny

During this municipal cycle, we aimed to create 
a culture of open dialogue and collaboration 
alongside scrutiny colleagues and officers and 
worked across the organisation, through a 
process of cross-fertilisation and added value to 
other areas of the Council’s work.

	� We carried out a review of the Council’s 
Highways and Maintenance Plans and 
reviewed how the Council consulted and 
communicated with residents, getting the 
utility companies to collaborate with us. 

	� Homelessness – a Homelessness Action 
Board was set up last year and we are 
engaging regularly with officers on what 
action the Council is taking to address issues 
in the borough.

	� We requested a review of the business case 
and cost benefit analysis for the installation 
of heat pumps across the Council’s social 
housing stock.

	� Regular discussions with Enforcement 
Officers and input regarding its processes 
has helped us take a detailed look at how 
these are currently structured and can be 
adapted to look at new ways of working 

and help improve the way things are done 
in the future. The Enforcement department 
has now been restructured into cross 
departmental teams which will hopefully 
prove to be more effective. 

Raising the importance of communication and 
consultation with residents has been a key 
priority for us - particularly during the pandemic 
–  which proved to be a challenge.

The Scrutiny Leadership Group has made a 
real mark over this municipal cycle.  It has, 
over recent years, developed a more focused 
approach to enabling change and facilitated 
opportunities to influence key decisions.

Our work on reviewing the Council processes 
has helped facilitate transformation and change 
and ensure that residents are being served 
better.

Collectively, the Council and its 
members pride themselves as 

being an organisation that learns 
from its experiences and its work, 
both when things go well and not 
so well, and tries to do better each 
time. It’s an iterative process. The 

Scrutiny Leadership Team has made 
a valuable contribution towards 

achieving this.

Cllr Jean Lammiman
Community Scrutiny Lead

““

““
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Recommendations for a 
future work programme

Looking to the future, the resuming of 
consultation and dialogue with our residents 
is imperative to help us gain a better 
understanding of the impact of COVID-19 on 
our residents.

Homelessness and its causes, as well as the 
condition of council housing and the Council’s 
Regeneration Plan, continue to remain a key 
priority.

The murders of Sarah Everard, Bibaa Henry, 
Nicole Smallman and Sabina Nessa have shone 
a spotlight on the issue of Violence Against 
Women and Girls (VAWG), highlighted the 
importance of personal safety, and reinforced 
the need to create a safe environment across 
the borough. We would  like to influence and 
shape the Council’s Community Safety, Violence 
Vulnerability and Exploitation Strategy in the 

coming years to take account of the above.

We would also like to review the Council’s 
work around supporting Syrian, Afghan and  
Ukrainian refugees and migrants to settle in the 
borough.

As former mayors and  scrutiny lead 
members, we have brought to the table 
our deep links with the community and 

an ethos of collaborative working, which 
has been invaluable in performing our 

scrutiny work effectively.

Cllr Kairul Kareema Marikar
Community Scrutiny Lead

““

““
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RESOURCES SCRUTINY LEADS

Our role
We are involved in shaping the Scrutiny Work Programme as part of the Scrutiny Leadership 
Group. Our focus is to ensure that services and programmes within the Resources directorate are 
reflected in scrutiny’s work. 

We work with the Corporate Director of Resources to review and understand the improvements 
made by the directorate as part of the Modernisation Programme.

Resources Scrutiny Leads Councillor Honey Jamie and Cllr Kantilal Rabadia
Cllr Dan Anderson, Resources Scrutiny Lead

Key Highlights of this 
Municipal Cycle

Some of the key highlights of our work over 
the past four years have included a review of 
the Council’s customer service function and its 
move towards improving the Council’s website 
and online access for residents.  

Between 2019 and 2021, we undertook a review 

into the Council’s shared services arrangements 
with other local authorities. 

This review examined examples of existing and 
past shared services, with a view to determining 
the success and learnings from such 
arrangements and processes. We reported back 
our conclusions to the Overview and Scrutiny 
Committee in April 2021 and have asked that 
the Cabinet consider the recommendations 
when Executive capacity allows. 

7
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The focus of our work over 
the past year

Over the past few years, a significant amount of 
the organisation’s capacity has been directed 
towards responding to the pandemic and 
supporting residents and businesses to deal 
with the impact.  

This has required Harrow’s technology and IT 
systems to move with the times and placed 
emphasis on how the council interacts with 
residents. 

The Overview and Scrutiny Committee 
considered the implementation of the Council’s 
new IT services and channel migration.

The Council had to adapt to new ways of 
working due to the challenges faced because of 
the pandemic. Therefore, new IT infrastructure 
was implemented to ensure the work of the 
Council was able to continue.

The impact and value of our 
scrutiny

The Council’s Accommodation Strategy, its 
regeneration plans for the borough, and its 
Modernisation Programme and budgets 
have been a constant feature of the Scrutiny 
Leadership Group’s work programme during this 
municipal cycle. Deeper questioning around 
plans, and practical and financial implications 
has helped provide further clarity in relation to 
the decision-making process.

We have continued to monitor the 
implementation of plans in an effort to better 
understand and recommend improvements 
in productivity and efficiency of services to 
residents and pushing for value for money, and 

better outcomes for residents. 

Recommendations for a 
future work programme
The move from the Civic Centre to new 
premises later this year, practical implications 
and impact on staff, and levels of productivity 
and performance arising from remote working 
should remain a priority for future scrutiny.

Close monitoring of the Council’s Modernisation 
Programme, progress and impact, productivity 
and efficiency should be an ongoing priority. 
The transition to new technology and an 
assessment of whether the programme has the 
right calibre of skills and expertise to deliver 
outcomes in accordance with expectations, and 
whether this will lead to improvements in the 
way the Council operates, should be reviewed.
The IT budget and disposal of old technology 
should also be reviewed. 

Harrow Strategic Development Partnership: 
Financial viability, as well as the legal, financial 
and contractual governance processes are 
important.

The Scrutiny process over the past four 
years has been robust, comprehensive 

and in-depth, and strengthened our 
ability to influence decisions and make 
recommendations and provide better 

outcomes for residents. 

Cllr Kantilal Rabadia
Resources Scrutiny Lead.

““

““
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Scrutiny Committee Business and Attendance 2021-2022

Performance and Finance Sub-Committee

Chair
Cllr Kiran Ramchandani  

Vice-Chair
Cllr Pritesh Patel

Other members
Councillors; Kairul Kareema Marikar, Ajay Maru, Nitesh Hirani, Pritesh Patel, 
Niraj Dattani (Reserve), Dean Gilligan (Reserve), David Perry (Reserve), 
Ameet Jogia (Reserve), Amir Moshenson (Reserve). 

Committee details & agenda papers for meetings available on Harrow Council Website 

Meetings Attendance Main items

13 December 2021 Portfolio Holders: 
Councillor Simon Brown
Councillor Christine Robson 

Scrutiny Members:
Councillor Kiran Ramchandani 
(Chair) 
Councillor Pritesh Patel (vice-chair)

Councillor Kairul Kareema Marikar  
Councillor Ajay Maru 
Councillor Nitesh Hirani 

• Revenue and Capital Monitoring 2020/21  

• Final Outturn, Draft Revenue 
• Budget 2022/23 

• Draft Medium Term Financial Strategy 
2022/23 to 2024/25 

• Draft Capital Programme 2022/23 to 
2024/25 

• Children and Families Services Complaints 
Annual Report 2020/21 

• Adults Services Complaints Annual Report 
(social care only) 2020/21 

29 March 2022 Portfolio Holders: TBA

Scrutiny Members:
Councillor Kiran Ramchandani 
(Chair) 
Councillor Pritesh Patel (vice-chair)

Councillor Kairul Kareema Marikar  
Councillor Ajay Maru 
Councillor Nitesh Hirani 

• Revenue and Capital Monitoring Report 
2021/22 (Q3)

• Final Revenue Budget Report 2022/23 

• Final MTFS Report 2022/23 to 2024/25

APPENDIX 1
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Overview and Scrutiny Committee                                                                              

Chair
Cllr Sachin Shah 

Vice-Chair: 
Cllr Stephen Greek

Other members
Other Members: Councillors Dan Anderson; Jeff Anderson; Sarah But-
terworth; Ajay Maru; Jean Lammiman; Janet Mote; Kanti Rabadia; Ms M 
Trivedi; Harrow Youth Parliament Representative.  
 
Co-optees: Mr N Ransley, Reverend P Reece 

Committee details & agenda papers for meetings available on Harrow Council Website 

Meetings Attendance Main items

5 May 2021 (Special) Scrutiny Members:
Councillor Sachin Shah (Chair) 
Councillor Stephen Greek (Vice-
Chair) 

Councillor Dan Anderson 
Councillor Jeff Anderson 
Councillor Sarah Butterworth 
Councillor Jean Lammiman
Councillor James Lee
Councillor Jerry Miles 
Councillor Chris Mote  
Councillor Kanti Rabadia 
Councillor Ajay Maru 

	� Appointment of Vice-Chair  

	� Establishment of Sub-Committees 
2021/22.   

	� Appointment of Scrutiny Leads 2021/22. 

17 May 2021 Portfolio Holder
Councillor Graham Henson

Scrutiny Members:
Councillor Sachin Shah (Chair) 
Councillor Stephen Greek (Vice-
Chair) 
 
Councillor Dan Anderson 
Councillor Jerry Miles (Substituted 
representative of Cllr Jeff 
Anderson) 
Councillor Sarah Butterworth 
Councillor James Lee (Substituted 
representative of Cllr Ajay Maru) 
Councillor Jean Lammiman 
Councillor Chris Mote 
Councillor Kanti Rabadia 

	� The Council’s Accommodation Strategy 
and the Harrow New Civic Centre  
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Meetings Attendance Main items

1 July 2021 Portfolio Holders:
Councillor Graham Henson
Councillor Natasha Proctor

Scrutiny Members:
Councillor Sachin Shah (Chair) 
Councillor Stephen Greek (Vice-
Chair) 
 
Councillor Dan Anderson  
Councillor Jeff Anderson 
Councillor Sarah Butterworth 
Councillor Angella Murphy-
Strachan 
Councillor Jean Lammiman 
Councillor Chris Mote 
Councillor Kanti Rabadia  

	� Harrow Strategic Development 
Partnership -  Contract Close and 
Establishment 

•	 Q &A
•	 Governance and Structure  
•	 Business Planning 
•	 Monitoring, Finance and the 

Business Plan, Risk Register, Housing, 
Accommodation.  

12 July (Special) Portfolio Holders
Councillor Graham Henson 
Councillor Natasha Proctor 
Councillor Krishna Suresh 

Scrutiny Members:
Councillor Sachin Shah (Chair) 
Councillor Stephen Greek (Vice-
Chair) 
Councillor Dan Anderson 
Councillor Jeff Anderson 
Councillor Sarah Butterworth 
Councillor James Lee
(Representative, 
Substituted for Councillor Ajay 
Maru) 
Councillor Jean Lammiman 
Councillor Ramji Chauhan 
(Representative,  
Substituted for Councillor Kanti 
Rabadia) 

	� Equalities, Diversity and Inclusion 
	� Q & A Session with the Leader of the 

Council and Chief Executive

•	 The Covid-19 Pandemic 
•	 Council Finances 
•	 Equality 
•	 Performance issues and Consultations 
•	 General strategic direction of the 

Council 
•	 Harrow Strategic Development 

Partnership 

14 September 2021 Portfolio Holder:
Councillor Graham Henson 
Councillor Varsha Parmar 
Councillor Krishna Suresh 
Guests:  
Councillor Graham Henson 
Councillor Varsha Parmar 
Councillor Kiran Ramchandani

•	 Race Equality in Harrow Council  
•	 Race Equality Action Plan  
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Meetings Attendance Main items

Scrutiny Members:
Councillor Sachin Shah (Chair) 
Councillor Stephen Greek (Vice-
Chair) 
Councillor Dan Anderson 
Councillor Jeff Anderson 
Councillor Sarah Butterworth 
Councillor Ajay Maru 
Councillor Jean Lammiman 
Councillor Kanti Rabadia 
 
External Agencies:  
Harrow Youth Parliament 
Representative 

14 December 2021 Portfolio Holder:
Cllr Peymana Assad

Scrutiny Members:
Councillor Sachin Shah (Chair) 
Councillor Stephen Greek (Vice-
Chair) 
 
Councillor Dan Anderson 
Councillor Jeff Anderson 
Councillor Sarah Butterworth 
Councillor Sasi Suresh (Substituted 
representative for Councillor Ajay 
Maru) 
Councillor Jean Lammiman 
Councillor Janet Mote 
Councillor Kanti Rabadia  
 
 
Guest: 
Councillor Kairul Kareema Marikar 

	� Scrutiny Lead Member for Health 
appointed 

	� Council’s approach to Enforcement: 
Licensing and Enforcement Update  

	� Community Safety Strategic Assessment 
2021 

11 January 2022 
(Special)

Portfolio Holder:
Councillor Natasha Proctor

Scrutiny Members:
Councillor Sachin Shah (Chair) 
Councillor Stephen Greek (Vice-
Chair) 

	� Q&A with Leader of the Council and 
Chief Executive.  

	� Draft Revenue Budget 2022/23 and 
Medium Term Financial Strategy 
2022/23 to 2024/25 

	� Draft Capital Programme 2022/23 to 
2024/25 
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Meetings Attendance Main items

Councillor Dan Anderson 
Councillor Jeff Anderson 
Councillor Sarah Butterworth 
Councillor Jerry Miles (Reserve for 
Ajay Maru) 
Councillor Jean Lammiman 
Councillor Janet Mote 
Councillor Kanti Rabadia 

	� Quarter 2 Revenue & Capital Budget 
Monitoring 2021/22 

8 February 2022 Portfolio Holder:
Councillor Graham Henson

Scrutiny Members:
Councillor Stephen Greek (Vice- 
Chair)

Councillor Dan Anderson 
Councillor Jeff Anderson 
Councillor Sarah Butterworth
Councillor Jean Lammiman
Councillor Janet Mote
Councillor Kantilal Rabadia
Councillor Sasi Suresh
Councillor James Lee
Councillor Norman Stevenson

Guest:
Councillor  Kairul Marikar

	� The Council’s Borough Plan – Key 
achievements and future intentions

8 March 2022 
(Special

Portfolio Holder:
Councillor Graham Henson

Scrutiny Members:
Councillor Sachin Shah (Chair)
Councillor Stephen Greek (Vice-
Chair)
Councillor Jerry Miles (reserve)
Councillor Dan Anderson
Councillor Jeff Anderson
Councillor Jean Lammiman
Councillor Philip Benjamin 
(reserve)
Councillor Norman Stevenson 
(reserve)

	� Harrow Strategic Development 
Partnership - Progress Update
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Meetings Attendance Main items

5 April 2022 Scrutiny Members:
Councillor Sachin Shah (Chair)
Councillor Stephen Greek (Vice-Chair)
Councillor Dan Anderson
Councillor Jeff Anderson
Councillor Jean Lammiman
Councillor Sarah Butterworth
Councillor Janet Mote
Councillor Kanti Rabadia
Councillor Chloe Smith

	� Scrutiny Annual Report
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Health and Social Care Committee                                                                               

Chair: Councillor Rekha 
Shah  
Vice-Chair: [Current] 
Councillor Dr Lesline 
Lewinson

Other Members: Councillors; Michael Borio, Kairul Kareema Marikar, 
Hitesh Karia, Niraj Dattani (Reserve), Dan Anderson (Reserve), Chloe 
Smith (Reserve) Chetna Halai (Reserve) 
 
Co-optees: Julian Maw (Advisor), Dr Merali (Advisor) 

Committee details & agenda papers for meetings available on Harrow Council Website 

Meetings Attendance Main items

22 June 2021 Portfolio Holder:
Councillor Simon Brown 
Councillor Christine Robson 

Scrutiny Members:
Councillor Rekha Shah (Chair) 
Councillor Vina Mithani (Vice-
Chair)  
Councillor Michael Borio  
Councillor Kairul Kareema Marikar 
Councillor Dr Lesline Lewinson
 
Guests: 
Julian Maw (Advisor) 
Dr N Merali (Advisor) 
Representatives from Partner Or-
ganisations  
•	 CCG, NWLH NHS Trust, 
Healthwatch Harrow, CNWL 

	� Covid and Vaccinations Update for 
Harrow  

	� Progress of the Integrated Care 
Partnership in Harrow 

	� System response to the Healthwatch 
reports on GP and Primary Care Access 

	� Mount Vernon Cancer Centre Review 
Update 

	� Update from NW London Joint Health 
Overview & Scrutiny Committee 

11 November 2021 Scrutiny Members:
Councillor Rekha Shah (Chair) 
Councillor Dr Lesline Lewinson 
(Vice-Chair)

Councillor Michael Borio  
Councillor Kairul Kareema Marikar  
Councillor Hitesh Karia  
 
Guests: 
Julian Maw (Advisor) 

Representatives from Partnership 
Organisations:
- London North-West University 
Healthcare NHS Trust

	� Covid-19 and Vaccinations Update for 
Harrow- Presentation from the Director 
of Public Health. 

	� Update from the CQC Inspection of 
Maternity Services at Northwick Park 
Hospital- presentation from the London 
North West University Healthcare NHS 
Trust.  

	� Update from NW London Joint Health 
Overview & Scrutiny Committee.  
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Meetings Attendance Main items

22 February 2022 Scrutiny Members:
Councillor Dr Lesline Lewinson - 
Vice-Chair, in the Chair	   

Councillor Kairul Kareema Marikar
Councillor Hitesh Karia	
Councillor Dan Anderson (Reserve)

Guests:
Julian Maw		

Partners:
Harrow Integrated Care Partner-
ship
North-West London ICS Health 
and Social Care Scrutiny Sub - 
Committee

	� Covid-19 Response and Vaccination 
Programme - Update 

	� Recovery and Management of Systems 
Pressures

	� Progress of Integrated Care System - 
Harrow Borough Based Partnership 

	� Implementation of Maternity Services 
Action Plan - Update 

	� NW London Joint Health Overview and 
Scrutiny Committee - Update 
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